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“WHAT’S ON” IN CAPEL-LE-FERNE 
If you know details of your event in advance, please let Editor know so 

organisations avoid booking same date 

2nd Nov Firework Night @ Capel School 

10th Nov Craft Fair @ Village Hall  10am – 2pm 

11th Nov Battle’s Over – Nation’s Tribute & WWI Beacons of Light (page 10 & 11) 

13th Nov WI - Annual Meeting – Helen Stevenson Quiz (page 13) 

16th Nov  South East Kent Astronomical Association @ St Radigunds Church (Pg 5) 

17th Nov Quiz Evening - Folkestone, Dover & Hythe Samaritans 

25th Nov Indoor Boot Fair -  Folkestone, Dover & Hythe Samaritans 

3rd Dec Village Hall Annual General Meeting @ 7pm  (page 2) 

11th Dec WI – Christmas Meeting (page 13) 

27th Jan Indoor Boot Fair -  Folkestone, Dover & Hythe Samaritans 

24th Feb Indoor Boot Fair -  Folkestone, Dover & Hythe Samaritans 
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Capel le Ferne Village Hall – providing services to the local community 
http://www.capelvillagehall.com    REGISTERED CHARITY No.281786 

 Something to celebrate?     Want to hold a party? 

Need to organise a meeting or training session? 

Want to start a teatime chat group or a new sports club? 

Licenced for most things (except hypnosis and boxing) 

including sale of alcohol, PRS, raffles. 

 

To view the hall, or to make a booking contact the letting secretary Sue Leaning 

Email: fredandsueleaning@yahoo.co.uk (preferred) - Or on 07939 095880To 

view the hall, or to make a booking contact the letting secretary Sue Leaning 

Email: fredandsueleaning@yahoo.co.uk (preferred) - Or on 07939 095880 

 It’s coming up to that time of year when we start thinking about our AGM.  This includes writing to hall users to 

provide representation on the management committee, organising election of other trustees, preparing the annual 

report and ensuring that the annual financial audit gets done.  All trustees step down for the AGM so that new 

trustees can become freshly elected/appointed.  This year we are losing our Chair and Vice Chair having already 

lost our Treasurer Jenny Carter when she stepped down earlier in the year.    Other trustees are also not seeking re-

election. Losing Jenny, Jayne and Mike Stone and Cherry Leppard who have served the community for such a 

long time is a severe blow as their knowledge and experience have proved invaluable over the years.  We do want 

to publicly thank them for all they have done – they will be sorely missed. 

This year our AGM is on the 3 December at 7pm at the hall – all are welcome.    If you are interested in serving as 

a Trustee and would like to learn more, feel free to contact any of our current Trustees – their phone numbers are 

on the Grapevine contacts list.  Anyone seeking nomination as Trustee should contact Sally Cook on 

07730475838 or eures1994@yahoo.com 

Elsewhere plans are well under way for our New Year Event – tickets can be obtained from Jayne Stone 0n 

211480.   And don’t forget the craft fair on 10 November jam-packed with different tables offering all manner of 

artisan wares including knitwear, crochet, jewellery, cards and all manner of things created right here in Kent.  We 

have also now effected repairs made necessary by the private party attendees on the 8 September so everything 

now looks shipshape.  One final note – we are after all a village hall here to serve the community.  If any resident 

has any idea of what they would like to see us do or how they think the hall should evolve then please let us know.  

We take all fresh ideas very seriously. And if you wish to be involved in that evolution then come to the AGM on 

3 December. 
 

 

http://www.capelvillagehall.com/
mailto:eures1994@yahoo.com
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CAPEL-LE-FERNE FARMERS MARKET 

Community event run by and for the community 

Now in our 13th Year 

Every Tuesday 10 a.m. to 12.30 p.m. 

Village Hall, Lancaster Avenue, Capel-le-Ferne, 

Folkestone CT18 7LX 

Visit us on Facebook https://www.facebook.com
 

So, Christmas then!  Yes, I know it is still 7 weeks 

away, but you must at least have started planning 

for it.  No? Well, don’t panic and let us help you 

in your organisation.  Christmas cake?  Not a 

problem!  Cakes can be ordered at the market but 

get your name on the list quickly because they 

have to be given time to mature and develop into 

that rich, unctuous and dare we say boozy 

consistency.  Christmas meat order?  Talk to 

Debbie and her team – they’ll sort you out.  Bread 

and rolls for a special Christmas Day tea?  

Sandgate and Farthingloe Farm Bakeries will help.  

And don’t forget your fruit and veg.  We can 

supply those too.  Christmas trees – Andrew and 

Mary have a large selection and you can select and 

collect right here in the village – they may even be 

able to arrange delivery.  And as for presents, as 

Christmas gets closer the number of craft stalls 

increase.  The crafters have a large selection of 

goods just right for those looking for an individual 

touch or a stocking filler.  We have cards too - 

hand made and special.  And you can send your 

parcels and cards at the post office.  We can even 

let you know about Christmas delivery dates so 

that everything gets there in time.  So, come in and 

have a chat with us – Christmas is nearer than you 

think.  Just a quick note though – Christmas is on 

a Tuesday this year.  We won’t be open! 

 

Just a final plea – we are still urgently in need 

of volunteers for the Farmers Market to help 

us clear away.  We have some marvellous 

helpers, but they can always do with some extra 

support.  Even with the stall holders’ help, we 

still need a couple of people a week to help 

clear away the rest of the tables and chairs and 

clean.  If you can spare less than an half an 

hour a week (and not necessarily every week).   

Please contact Sally Cook on 

eures1994@yahoo.com or 07730475838.             

Thank you! 
 

 

 

RECYCLING - INSIDE THE HALL 

Boxes are provided for: 

Used Stamps for Donkey Sanctuary and 

McMillan Cancer.  Bottle Tops are also 

being collected again. 

      Please place the above in the relevant boxes. 

A big thank you to everyone who puts their used 

stamps in the box in the Village Hall. Please 

carry on for these good causes.  

********************************** 

CONTINUOUS EVENTS 

Books & jigsaws:   

A wide variety of books are available on an 

“honesty basis”.  These are in the library 

foyer. Thanks to all who have donated 

Farmers Market:  

Tuesdays 10 a.m. to 12.30 p.m. 

Stalls selling local produce every week, 

including (but not limited to) artisan 

breads, pies, meats, fruit, veg and a postal 

service. 
********************************** 

Capel-le-Ferne History Book  

“Village in the Clouds” 

Copies still available £5 each from Cherry:  

Tel: 01303 255114 
********************************** 

WINNERS OF 100+ CLUB – OCTOBER 

1st      53     Sandra Arter 

2nd      50     Irene Roberts 

3rd   89      Mike Godfrey 

********************************** 

New Year’s Eve in Capel le Ferne.   

Chicory Tip have agreed to perform on 

New Year’s Eve this year. The format 

for the evening will be similar to that in 

2017.  Last year there was a waiting list 

for tickets so  

Capel-le-Ferne residents will have 

priority in reserving tables.  To reserve 

your place(s) please contact Jayne Stone 

on 01303 211480. 
 
 

 

https://www.facebook.com/
mailto:eures1994@yahoo.com
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PLEASE NOTE … BOTH - ST RADIGUND’S CHURCH AND HALL ARE AVAILABLE  

FOR LETTING PURPOSES 

∙ Rates £10 per hour (negotiable for block bookings, local residents).   

 ∙ PA/Sound system available    ∙ WiFi available      

Booking Policy available from Audrey Goaten, 32 Albany Road, Capel-le-Ferne.  CT18 7LA.   

Tel: 01303 244735.   Email: tryke@audrey47.plus.com 

 

 

CHURCH SERVICES, November 2018 

Date Alkham Capel Hougham 

Sunday 4th 

ALL SAINTS SUNDAY 

Remembering the Saints, and those 

whom we have known: come and 

light a candle for a loved one. 

Evening Praise 

4.30 pm 

Sung Eucharist 

9.30 am 

Worshipping 

Together 

11.00 am 

Saturday 10th  

Fun, fellowship and food – please 

let Pam (01303 489006) or Brian 

(01303 243784) know if you plan 

to come so that everyone gets tea. 

(All children accompanied by a 

responsible adult please – thank 

you!) 

 

 
3.00 – 5.00 pm 

 

Sunday 11th  

REMEMBRANCE SUNDAY 

Centenary of the 

WW1 Armistice  

Remembrance 

Service 

10.15 am 

Remembrance 

Service 

10.15 am; 

at Village Memorial, 

Lancaster Road, 

10.55. 

Remembrance 

Service 

10.30 am 

 

Commemoration 

West Hougham 

Village Hall 12.00 

Sunday 18th 

2nd Sunday before Advent 

Family Service 

11.00 am 

Evensong 

6.00 pm 

Sung Eucharist 

9.30 am 

Sunday 25th  

FEAST OF CHRIST THE KING 

 

 

 Benefice Eucharist 

with Prayer Ministry 

10.00 am 

 

Visit us online at: www.church-alkham-capel-hougham.org.uk, and on Facebook 

From  the  Vicarage 

I once heard of a young curate (no, not me) who stood up in church to preach his first ever Remembrance 

Sunday sermon. He had just begun by asking the congregation to imagine what the Somme must have been 

like, with its trenches, mud, and shells exploding everywhere when an elderly gentleman rose to his feet. 

“YOUNG PUPPY! I WAS THERE!” he barked, before storming out. 

Growing up, I sometimes heard my father and my uncles talking about their experiences in World War 2. Dad 

was an ammunition storeman in the Ordnance Corps; one uncle served aboard a minesweeper, another was an 

officer’s batman. But one, who had seen action in Italy, spoke little about what he had done. I remember he 

mentioned Anzio, and also Monte Cassino. To a small boy, his stories sounded exciting. Only later did I realise 

the truth: that while still just a teenager he had seen - and done - things that nobody should have to see or do at 

any age. Returning home, at first he had talked endlessly about one particularly traumatic incident; only his 

uncle, himself a veteran of the Great War, seemed to understand what he had been through. 

This month sees the centenary of the end of World War 1. We are urged to remember. The services that will be 

held will include not only prayers for those who lost their lives in the world wars and in other conflicts since, 

but also for peace now and in the future. Thankfully, like that young curate most of us can only imagine 

trenches, mud, shells and what my uncle and great uncle went through; most of us have been spared the reality. 

Let’s pray that those who come after us may be as fortunate.    Brian 
 

 

 

 

mailto:tryke@audrey47.plus.com
http://www.church-alkham-capel-hougham.org.uk/
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Pro Services – Paul Relf Optimum Services 

4 Queen’s Lea, West Hougham, CT15 7BJ. 

Tel: 01304 214166.  Mobile: 07787 910961 

paulrelf@hotmail.co.uk 

Garden & Property Maintenance Services 

& Handyman - No job too small 
Fencing, Decking, Pointing, Brick-work repair, 

Carpentry, Guttering, Diamond hole drilling, 

Pressure washing, Decorating, Kitchen fitting, 

Worktop fitting, Shed repair, Concreting, Etc.,  

PLEASE ENQUIRE FOR ANY  

JOBS NOT LISTED 
 

GRAPEVINE ADVERTISING from 1st April 2018 

This space could be advertising your commercial 

/business venture or, non-village organisation event. 

Size 9cm x 3.5cm    £ 13.00           

Size 9cm x 7cm     £20.00 

Size 9cm x 13cm  £28.00.  

Size 20cm x 13cm  £40.00 (½ page) 
 

For further details contact Parish Clerk at  

39 Victoria Road, or Tel: 01303 259564.  

Email: clerkcapellefernepc@btinternet.com 

                                                 

CANCER RESEARCH JUMBLE SALE 

The Organisers would like to give a big thank 

you to all the Villagers who either gave jumble, 

attended, bought raffle tickets, or even donated 

money too, at the recent jumble sale at the 

village hall, in aid of The Royal Marsden 

Hospital Cancer Research Fund. 

We were especially pleased to see many new 

faces along with the regular crowd, and 

managed to raise a phenomenal £1,322.85 which 

has been sent off to this worthy cause. Who, 

after all, has not either had a friend, relative, or 

perhaps even themselves suffer the trauma of a 

brush with this awful disease? 

We are always amazed how the good people of 

Capel continue to support this event, so many 

people go out of their way to make it a success 

that it is impossible to thank them individually, 

they know who they are, and perhaps they will 

accept this as their public thank you.  

We would now like to call upon you all to start 

putting anything you think we may be able to 

sell to one side for our Jumble Sale next Spring 

(April 13th). Don't worry, we will remind you 

nearer the time about who to contact or where to 

take it. 

Best wishes for Christmas and thank you 

once again for your continued support. 

The Organisers. 

 
 

mailto:paulrelf@hotmail.co.uk
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The Capel Ramblers  

 
The Capel Ramblers next walk is on  

3rd November from the  

Hawkinge Community Centre Car Park  

at 10am. 

Visit our web 

site www.capelramblers.co.uk 

 

 

 Massages 

 Waxing 

 Tinting 

 Lash Lifts 

 Gel Polish Application 
07428047326          

envybeautybyemily@outlook.com 

Luxfords Hair and Beauty Unit 1, Firs Lane, 

Folkestone, Kent, CT19 4QE 
 

http://www.capelramblers.co.uk/
mailto:envybeautybyemily@outlook.com
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Events at the Battle of Britain Memorial  

New Dover Road (B2011), Capel-le-Ferne,  

CT18 7JJ. Tel: No: 01303 249292 

Website:  

https://www.battleofbritainmemorial.org/ 

Facebook Page: 

https://www.facebook.com/rememberthefew 

Sunday 11 November 

Remembrance Day service of 

commemoration and remembrance marking 

the 100th anniversary  

of the end of World War One, 11am. 

  Are you looking for a venue to host your 

next business meeting? Hunting Lodge is 

the perfect space and offers an airy room 

to suit all kinds of meetings. 

 

 

https://www.battleofbritainmemorial.org/
https://www.facebook.com/rememberthefew
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Kent County Council Budget Consultation. 

This month Kent County Council launches its annual 

budget consultation with the endeavour to continue to 

protect the complex services it provides, particularly 

those that support the most vulnerable in our 

communities, both young and old, whilst continuing to 

support economic growth to make Kent a great place to 

live, work and enjoy.  The Autumn Budget Statement 

will be discussed at the county council meeting on 

18thOctober and sets out the challenges the council 

faces and the need to find further savings of £57million 

next year out of a net annual revenue budget of 

£958million.   

The proposals, which involve a six-week long 

consultation, suggest an increase of just under 3% in 

council tax and a further 2% social care precept to help 

meet the challenge ahead for the coming financial year. 

KCC Leader Paul Carter said: “In recent years, with 

intelligent planning and a great deal of hard work from 

our staff, we have delivered extraordinary savings to 

protect and enhance the complex array of services that 

this authority provides. We have identified a potential 

£41million of savings so far, but still need to find a 

further £16million if we are to continue to support good 

local services for the next financial year and beyond. 

However, as part of the government’s austerity 

package, funding for local authorities continues to 

shrink, demand continues to rise and the scope to make 

further savings from efficiencies is now very limited. 

We are waiting for the Chancellor’s Autumn Budget to 

hear more about the final local government settlement 

in the hope that additional money may be found for 

next year, but as a responsible local authority we are 

having to plan for no change. It’s encouraging that, post 

Brexit, the Prime Minister has intimated there will be 

an end to austerity. 

We are listening hard to the voice of Kent residents and 

there seems to be a real understanding that the public 

services we all value do need to be protected and that 

means they must be paid for.  The consultation is the 

chance to tell us if we have got that judgement right." 

Peter Oakford, Deputy Leader and Cabinet Member for 

Finance said: “The council provides a huge range of 

essential services to the people of Kent. Some of these 

services, like repairing potholes and running libraries, 

are visible to just about everyone. Others, like 

children’s services and adult social care, relate to 

specific groups but form the basis of a decent society 

and now account for the majority of KCC’s budget. 

“We help and support vulnerable people of all ages and 

the decisions we take will have great impact on many 

people’s lives. The authority believes that those 

services to the young, the elderly, the vulnerable and 

those with disabilities, are a true test of a successful 

Kent community and that residents have a firm 

understanding that they must be properly funded." He 

said it had been widely reported that several other 

county councils had found themselves in deep financial 

crises and had been forced to cut essential services, but 

Kent had so far avoided that.“In the past few years we 

have had to take many common-sense decisions, 

transform the way we work and manage every service 

we deliver wisely. In some areas identified by residents 

as the most important to them, we have even managed 

to increase investment and spending. There is, however, 

no doubt that we face some tough decisions. Councils 

have been given a flat settlement until at least 2020 

which includes extra money from modest annual 

council tax increases.  That means the cash we have to 

spend on services has not kept pace with costs and 

demands for those services which have been rising for a 

number of years. 

“We have some big decisions to make and we would 

very much value resident's views and suggestions 

before we make them.” 

KCC is inviting views on three key areas. 

•Council Tax – is a rise acceptable if it helps to sustain 

the services you most value? 

•The future of our services – are we focussing on the 

right priorities or have we got some things wrong? 

•How can we improve our communication with you – 

so that you are aware of the challenges we face now 

and in the future? 
The council estimates that increased demands and costs 

will amount to about £66million, which together with 

net grant reductions of £28million result in the need to 

raise and/or save £94million.  Increasing council tax by 

just under 3% plus the 2% social care levy would raise 

£37million, and the remainder must be found from 

making savings and already planned but limited use of 

reserves. At this stage the council is still to identify 

detailed plans for around £16million pending the 

Chancellor’s budget and local government settlement. 

Taken together, the proposed changes would add just 

over £1 per week to the KCC element of the council tax 

bill for a typical Band C property. 

KCC has already saved around £640million over the 

last eight years. In doing so it has sought to protect 

‘front line’ services but that means reductions have 

fallen more heavily on other areas. It has achieved 

about a third of its savings by providing the same 

service for less money and another third by doing 

things differently. 

Details of the consultation and on how to take part can 

be found at: www.kent.gov.uk/budget. Residents who 

do not have personal access to a computer can visit 

their local library and complete the questionnaire online 

there either through one of our free public access 

computers or, if they have their own device, by using 

the free public Wi-Fi.               

Geoffrey Lymer, Kent County Councillor,  

Dover West Ward. 

http://www.kent.gov.uk/budget
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CAPEL BAPTIST CHURCH 

Capel Street.      

Services 10.30am. 

Speakers for November 
 

4th      Ray Bayliss 

11th     Marie Clark 

18th     Richard Blackwell 

25th     Greg Marlem 
 

ALL WELCOME TO THESE ACTIVITIES 

If there are queries regarding these details, 

please call 01303 489006 -  Pam Barr 
Please! A reminder that the public are requested 

not to park in front of the gates on Sunday 

mornings as this is a disabled access. 

 

Young’s Accountancy Services 

 MAAT, Accountancy, Book-keeping,  

Payroll and VAT services  

For small businesses and sole traders 

Free initial consultation.  Flexible hours 

Contact details:        

Mob: 07561 112178.   Tel: 01303 259734 

Email: contactyoungstoday@gmail.com 

 
 

 

mailto:contactyoungstoday@gmail.com
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Battle’s Over – A Nation’s Tribute & WWI Beacons of Light 

11th November 2018 

We Need Your Help 

Would you or a member of your family like to produce a poppy related Collage to be displayed in the Village Hall on this 

National Tribute Day? 

      
Do you have any WW1 memorabilia that you would like to share by displaying it in the Village Hall on the day? 

 
We are also looking for volunteer Marshals to assist with managing the procession from the Village Hall to the Battle of 

Britain memorial Site. 

For more information on how to get involved contact:- 

Keith Pilcher 01303 254731 or Jayne Stone 010303 211480 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

https://www.bing.com/images/search?view=detailV2&ccid=vXFejuam&id=8A5D7286BB24960751F8C811C41E7CF62359C03A&thid=OIP.vXFejuamvonNwaqTJ8U_ggHaHc&mediaurl=https://i.pinimg.com/736x/77/a6/7e/77a67e43fe89d8e13f84feeb7b6f58b7--remembrance-day-hurley.jpg&exph=740&expw=736&q=WW1+poppy+collage&simid=607994945844741883&selectedIndex=14
https://www.bing.com/images/search?view=detailV2&ccid=O6dgWq2B&id=95DA4681108D3C5176D5A0DA6ED877F1C1D7EDF9&thid=OIP.O6dgWq2BHn6Rg02_J1UyYwHaJh&mediaurl=https://s-media-cache-ak0.pinimg.com/originals/d7/89/e0/d789e0e8fcfbd44d64123ba28f2537db.jpg&exph=3065&expw=2385&q=WW1+poppy+collage&simid=608045488978201613&selectedIndex=0
https://www.bing.com/images/search?view=detailV2&ccid=DZA5wCO3&id=D7E56F51F3985CCDE26207ACF0E49032E0A3E6D5&thid=OIP.DZA5wCO3ufFUNNEC0KAiWgHaFN&mediaurl=https://s-media-cache-ak0.pinimg.com/236x/9f/a6/2d/9fa62d677e2d6d8f8a2e67197bb7f9d7.jpg&exph=166&expw=236&q=WW1+poppy+collage&simid=608020548115366534&selectedIndex=146
https://www.bing.com/images/search?view=detailV2&ccid=Me7tFDdT&id=E57983C2759970B31C8526C3257404DF4FF120EB&thid=OIP.Me7tFDdT73Fb9m83pZxG4gHaEK&mediaurl=https://i.ytimg.com/vi/xiHvu2T4Vls/maxresdefault.jpg&exph=720&expw=1280&q=WW1+Photography&simid=608018039860432801&selectedIndex=2
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Battle’s Over – A Nation’s Tribute & WWI Beacons of Light 

11th November 2018 
On the 3rd August 1914, Britain’s Foreign Minister, Sir Edward Grey, was looking out of his office window. It was dusk, and 

gas lights were being lit along London’s Mall, leading to Buckingham Palace, when he remarked to a friend, "The lamps are 

going out all over Europe; we shall not see them lit again in our lifetime”. Our country was about to be plunged into the 

darkness of the First World War, and it would be four long years before Britain and Europe would again experience the light of 

peace  

In commemoration and remembrance of the end of the war and the many millions who were killed or came home dreadfully 

wounded, 1,000 WWI Beacons of Light will be lit throughout the United Kingdom, Channel Islands, Isle of Man and UK 

Overseas Territories at 7pm on the 11th November 2018 – a century after the guns fell silent. 

Capel Parish Council in conjunction with The Battle of Britain Memorial Trust CIO invites you to join this tribute. 

The programme of events on the 11th of November will include: 

 15.15hrs WW1 event in the Village Hall 

 15.45hrs Film Black  Adder Goes Forth (Refreshments will be available) 

 17.15hrs ‘Streetz2Streetz’ Fish and Chip van in Village Hall car park 

 18.00hrs Torchlight Procession gathers at Village Hall (Please bring a torch, illuminated lanterns will be available for 

children). 

 18.10hrs Torchlight procession leaves from the Village Hall to the Battle of Britain Memorial Site accompanied by 99 

ATC (Folkestone) Squadron 

 18.40hrs Procession gathers in the grounds of the Battle of Britain Memorial Site 

 18.50hrs Reading by the Rev. Brian Williams 

 18.55hrs Battle’s Over – A Bugler sounds The Last Post 

 19.00hrs Battle’s Over – WW1 Beacons Of Light (A beacon will be lit on the clifftop) 

 19.05hrs Battle’s Over – Ringing out for Peace 

 At dispersal, ‘Streetz2Streetz’ Fish and Chip van will also be available at the Battle of Britain entrance 

 The Battle of Britain car park will be available for those wishing to take their cars 

 If you need transport from the Village Hall please let the Parish Council know in advance 

Join us 

It will be your chance to pay your personal and community tribute to those millions that gave their lives for their 

country or returned home wounded during or after the dreadful darkness of four years of War 1914 – 1918 
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CAPEL-LE-FERNE PARISH COUNCIL 

Summary of some items discussed 

at meeting on Tuesday, 16th October 2018 
 Requests from public to address the Council, plus 

Surgery and Other Feedback None received.   

 Traffic Management: Public Orders received for change 

to 40mph speed limit on Dover Hill.  No reply received 

from Kent Highways on costs to install roundels on roads. 

Should receive early November. Investigations to be made 

on speed limit stickers/signs for wheelie bins etc.   

 Village Questionnaire Data Results: Draft copy of 

results circulated to Councillors.  Some items still to be 

input, together with action points and pro-active notes to 

take forward.   

 Planning: Applications received: The status of all these 

were reported and full details available on: Dover District 

Council website: https://www.dover.gov.uk   

>Planning>Applications>View-Applications>Decisions 

DDC Review of Local Plan: Consultation on new Plan 

expected from Dover District Council in 2019.   

 Neighbourhood Watch: Dogs barking, inconsiderate 

parking and speeding still a matter of concern to Council 

and being investigated further. 

   Recreation and Other Equipment: Gate repaired on 

junior play area.  Swings lubricated.  Quote received for 

provision of an “expression swing” (double facing), 

deferred to next financial year.   

 Highways: Survey of streets required if decision made to 

install repeater roundels on roads.   

 Public Rights of Way: KCC Autumn maintenance work 

carried out.  Notification received of a footpath 

downgrading being investigated further.     

 Speed Watch: Session reports on page 18.  

 Capel Cares: Several residents receiving regular help. 

See write-up on page 17.  

 Other:  

▪ Following two incidents of breakage to glass side panel on 

bus shelter outside Battle of Britain Site, it was agreed to 

replace with half metal and half Perspex.  

▪ Abandoned push bike top of Capel Street reported to 

Dover District Council.   

▪Thanks to WI for assembling lanterns for 11th November 

torchlight procession – timetable of events on page 11.    

 

 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

REMINDER THAT ALL INFORMATION BETWEEN 

GRAPEVINE NEWSLETTERS IS INCLUDED ON 

PARISH COUNCIL’S FACEBOOK PAGE or BY 

NOTIFICATION VIA EMAIL DATABASE.  PLEASE 

SHARE & PASS ON IF ANY OF YOUR FRIENDS OR 

FAMILY WISH TO BE INCLUDED IN THE PARISH 

COUNCIL EMAIL DATABASE TO RECEIVE 

NOTIFICATIONS, MESSAGES, NEIGHBOURHOOD 

WATCH INFORMATION, PLANNING 

APPLICATIONS AND "WHAT'S ON" EVENTS.  

CONTACT THE PARISH CLERK  

or LIKE COUNCIL’S FACEBOOK PAGE. 

https://www.facebook.com/CapelLeFerneParishCouncil 

 

 

Next Parish Council meeting is on  

Tuesday, 20th November 2018 at 7.30pm, 

Village Hall (Small Room). 

A COPY OF MINUTES and MEETING 

AGENDAS ARE AVAILABLE ON THE 

PARISH COUNCIL WEBSITE 
http://www.capel-le-

fernepc.kentparishes.gov.uk/    

ALL PARISH COUNCIL MEETINGS 

ARE OPEN TO THE PUBLIC. 

SHOULD YOU WISH TO ATTEND 

and ADDRESS THE COUNCILLORS,  

PLEASE INFORM THE CLERK. 

Further information on any of the above 

or to contact Parish Council, please write 

to Parish Clerk, 39 Victoria Road,  

or  Tel: 01303 259564.   
Email: clerkcapellefernepc@btinternet.com 

 
 

Unlock Your Potential 
 

 

 

 

 

Councillors come from all walks of life, age 

groups and backgrounds, and play a key role in 

shaping the future of their local communities.  

If you have a genuine interest in what happens in 

Capel-le-Ferne, and want to represent your local 

community, please give serious thought and 

apply.  For anyone interested in finding out 

more about becoming a Parish Councillor please 

contact Parish Clerk for more information. 

 

To report dog fouling, dogs barking, lost/found 

dogs, dog control, noise problems, dogs locked in 

cars or dangerous dogs, please telephone Dover 

District Council Dog Warden on 01304 872289, 

or email: envcrime@dover.gov.uk 

https://www.dover.gov.uk/
https://www.facebook.com/CapelLeFerneParishCouncil
http://www.capel-le-fernepc.kentparishes.gov.uk/
http://www.capel-le-fernepc.kentparishes.gov.uk/
mailto:clerkcapellefernepc@btinternet.com
mailto:envcrime@dover.gov.uk
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Hello Everyone, We had a busy evening at the October 

meeting, starting with a very interesting talk from one 

of our old members Kath Clark who moved to Capel 

as a young child with her family. Kath`s Father was a 

bricklayer and had a lot of work on the Cliffs Estate as 

it was then called, she has a very good memory of her 

life at the old school and about some of the shops in 

the village that were inside the front room of some 

people’s houses. Kath told us that the village was 

mainly farms and very few houses with no drainage or 

lighting and very bad roads, but they had deliveries of 

milk, meat and coal and lots of shops and garages, 

including hairdressers, fish shop ,wool and 

haberdashery shop ,sweet shops, post office ,butchers 

shop with the slaughter house behind it and a Co-op 

.There was an old shed like building that was the old 

village hall until the new one was eventually finished 

in 1946 .One memory was when one Sunday the 

soldiers came to St Marys Church and two battalions 

arrived at once by accident leaving everyone really 

squashed together and crammed in. Kath could 

remember some of the houses that are still there and 

who used to live in them. She seems to have had a 

very interesting life growing up in the village. 

After giving out all the birthday cards, we had an 

update on the upcoming events such as asking for help 

to make cakes for the cake stall at the craft fair on the 

10th of November and some of the plans for the next 

few months going up right into next year. 

Having had a good look at the competition entries and 

choosing what we thought were the most interesting 

items we made our way to the refreshments and 

chatted to different members catching up on news.

 

 

 

 

Once back in and seated, Glynis gave a brief talk about  

the food bank The Trussel Trust, to enlighten us on the 

history and how it helps people when in need. We 

were told that a couple called Carol and Paddy 

Henderson founded The Trussell Trust in 1997, based 

on a legacy left by Carol’s mum Betty Trussell; 

initially they were helping poor children in Bulgaria. 

In 2000 a mother in Salisbury called them and said my 

children are hungry and I need help. After 

investigating data on poverty they started the Salisbury 

Food Bank in their shed and garage providing 3 days 

of emergency food to people in crisis .There are now 

420 Foodbanks and 1,200 distribution centres. Many 

things are needed, dried food, tins, and toiletries, 

cleaning products, pet food and donations. 

Supermarkets are very generous with giving products. 

Vouchers are received after an interview and having 

referrals from schools, citizens advice, probations and 

the like. Many people when entering are very 

emotional some at the relief of getting help and tell the 

story of why they are there, some may be embarrassed 

but are quickly put at ease with the friendly, caring 

staff. A lot of the people coming to the foodbank are 

there because of Universal Credit, being made 

redundant, or working but getting a low income and 

have a high rent, so many different crisis’s. 

Eve won the monthly competition with a framed Capel 

map .We then had the raffle. 

If you would like to come along and give us a try 

you will be sure of a warm welcome interesting 

talks, lots of fun, a chance to meet old and new 

friends, just come along to Capel Village Hall on 

Tuesday 13th November at approximately 7.15 pm. 

 

CAPEL-LE-FERNE EVENING 

 

 

 

 

 WI 

 

 

 

 

 

List of WI Monthly Meetings. 

November 13th             Annual Meeting 

- Helen Stevenson Quiz 

December 11th       Christmas Meeting 
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GARDENERS’ ASSOCIATION 
 

 

 

 

The garden is coming to an end for this 

year.  But do not forget the A.G.M.  

on 20th November,  

starting with fish and chips.   

If you are coming, let one of the 

committee know so your name can be 

put down for the meal, which will be at 

6pm, and of course, put your down for 

the Christmas Social on 18th December.   

It will be nice to see you. 
FOR MORE INFORMATION 

CONTACT 

BRIAN CASTLE - 01303 259105 

 

 

• Windows 

• Carpets 

• Gutter clearing/repairing 

• Fascias and Plastics 

• Commercial & Domestic 

• Offices 

• Jet washing 

patios/decking 
 

Please call or email to book  
or for a quote: 

Landline: 01303 778257 
Mobile: 0777 584 8809 

Email:  
m.trow2@yahoo.co.uk 

 
 

 
 

 

 

Capel-le-Ferne  

Bowling Club 

 

  

 

After a shaky summer season the bowls club is now getting back on track.  The outdoor bowlers are returning 

and we have four new members joining us this year. 

The East Kent league matches have resumed and we are hoping to repeat last year’s great win. The club 

competitions have been drawn and matches are under way. 

On Sunday the 7th October we held our 19th annual “Cliff Watts memorial cup” competition.  16 teams from 

across Kent competed and we served 60 lunchtime meals. 

Sturry smbc were this year’s winners with Boughton smbc coming second. Everyone agreed it was a great day. 

We made a profit of £300 and we shall give half of this to the Demelza house hospice. 

I would like to take this opportunity to thank everybody involved on the day especially Wendy Leeming for 

organising the event. 

Contact any of the following for more information 

Barry Mansfield - 01303 257157                    

Wendy Leeming - 01303 259120 

Ros Chandler - 01303 255862 

 

 

 

mailto:m.trow2@yahoo.co.uk
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CAPEL-LE-FERNE YOUTH CLUB 
Every 1st and 3rd Thursday in the month from  

7.30pm to 9.30pm. 

Please come along and your first evening is free! 

Any issues/queries – Please contact the 

Chairperson, Simon on 07860803767 

ALL PARENTS ARE WELCOME TO ATTEND 

 Please ensure you collect your children from the hall, 

not the Car Park, even on light evenings. 

A note to all parents: As part of our safeguarding 

policy we ask that all children are signed out on club 

nights regardless to what time you collect them, please 

dont just collect and go without telling us (It happened 

tonight). And please ensure all children are collected 

from the hall, regardless to how close you live, over the 

road or 5 mins away, kids going home alone at dusk on 

bikes with no lights or walking alone is not ideal, it’s 

all ok until it goes wrong and then what. 

******* 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Shepway Writers Group 

 

Are you interested in creative writing?   

Now's your chance to put pen to paper and write short 

stories, poetry, or even that book you've been meaning 

to write.   

Our informal group meets every month in Folkestone.  

It's free to join, so why not come along and give it a go? 

 

Contact Graham on 01303 470229 or 07722 560702. 

 

 

KNIT & NATTER, REECE ADAMS 

HOUSE, CAULDHAM CLOSE. 
Crochet is on the agenda for beginners.  

Or if crochet is your passion,  

maybe you could help teach others.  

We make a grand cup of tea. No charge. 
EVERY THURSDAY,   2pm till 4pm.   

Everyone Welcome!   

For more information contact Maggie 01303 245046. 

LOST on 26.09.2018 PM, A small black and white 

drone, believed in fields at rear of Capel Street at 

junction with Winehouse Lane. 

I was testing this drone for a manufacturer when it 

appeared to fail, there is no value to it however I 

am concerned should any animals come in to 

contact with it as it carries a small lithium polymer 

battery. 

I have conducted two extensive searches for it 

without trace.  There is no value to the drone 

however if found I can be contacted  

on 07941 911221. 

Thanking you in advance, Mark Oakes. 
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ARE YOU AGGRAVATED WITH SPEEDING IN CAPEL-LE-FERNE? 

THEN WHY NOT CONSIDER JOINING AS A VOLUNTEER WITH  

CAPEL-LE-FERNE COMMUNITY SPEEDWATCH TEAM? 

SOME MAY THINK IT’S A WASTE OF TIME – BUT REALLY IT IS NOT! 

IT IS A SCHEME TO EDUCATE DRIVERS TO TAKE NOTICE OF OUR SPEED LIMITS. 

FOR INFORMATION - DETAILS FOR SPEEDWATCH SESSIONS 

FOR DATA PROTECTION PURPOSES, REGISTRATION NUMBERS HAVE NOT BEEN PRINTED. 

Details for Session on 03-10-2018 at (02) B2011 New Dover Road os Number 133 

 

 

 

 

As we move into Autumn much of our local wildlife is searching for safe 

places to shelter for Winter. Unfortunately, this often means a nice enticing 

pile of leaves and branches that are waiting for Bonfire Night.  Each year 

countless numbers of hedgehogs, amphibians such as frogs, newts and toads, 

and mice suffer terribly or die from their burns. 

If you are having or attending a bonfire celebration this year, or just clearing 

up garden rubbish, please spare some time to quickly check to see if any 

wildlife is sheltering before you set light - lift up the base and listen for any 

noises, looking carefully with a torch, even better move the bonfire 

completely before lighting, and light from one side only. Of course, if you let 

your waste sit naturally in a quiet corner of your garden you may give a 

home to a hibernating hedgehog who will return in the Spring to eat your 

slugs and snails - the best pest control is a nature! 

After the hot summer the wildlife of Capel needs all the help it can get, so a 

few minutes of your time may save a mum and baby hedgehogs who call 

your garden home. 

CAPEL-LE-FERNE WILDLIFE  

FACEBOOK PAGE SEARCH   

Capel-Le-Ferne Wildlife 

 AND JOIN OTHER RESIDENTS 

DISCUSSING ALL THE WILDLIFE 

IN OUR VILLAGE 
 

Are you Lonely? 

Do you need someone to sit with your partner to 

enable you to go out?    

Do you need help with shopping?   

Do you need help with getting to the hospital or 

to your GP?   

Do you have a problem with small maintenance 

jobs in the house?   

Do you need help with safety in your home?   

Would you like help to contact other services? 

If so, please contact Capel Cares.   

We have a small band of volunteers who may be 

able to assist you.   

Telephone: Jan Milliken on 01303 257003 or  

Email janetmilliken@hotmail.co.uk 

 
Hi Everyone.   

Just thought I would update you on all the things our volunteers are doing.  As well as one off visits to hospitals 

and doctors, we are managing to take one of our villagers to see the nurse twice a week at the moment.  We are 

doing regular shopping for several villagers as well as taking some to the shops to do their own shopping.  We 

are befriending several villagers who live on their own, popping in to see them regularly.  Recently we have 

helped one couple, by taking the husband to hospital for surgery and bringing him home afterwards. Whilst he 

was in the hospital, another volunteer looked after his wife who is unwell. 

Another villager  (who has no family in this country), recently fell, resulting in a call out of the fire brigade and 

ambulance.  One of our volunteers, with the help of our Community Warden Andy, assisted by getting together 

her belongings to take into hospital and by making the house safe afterwards. We will be on hand when she 

hopefully comes home, to do shopping and befriending as before.  We have volunteers doing gardening and 

various DIY tasks. We have a volunteer who in the summer has been visiting with flowers from her garden. 

We have also done some admin tasks, arranged hearing aid repairs, contacted the council re bin collection from 

inside the gate and arranged an emergency plumber.  Our coffee mornings on the first Friday in the month are 

well attended and proving very popular.  We plan to host a Christmas lunch in December. 

Thank you to all of you who have been so helpful in making Capel Cares a success.   Jan 

 

mailto:janetmilliken@hotmail.co.uk
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PLEASE CONSIDER JOINING AS A VOLUNTEER WITH CAPEL-LE-FERNE COMMUNITY SPEEDWATCH TEAM? 

https://www.communityspeedwatch.org/ 

IT REALLY IS NOT A WASTE OF TIME!   

BUT A SCHEME TO EDUCATE DRIVERS TO TAKE NOTICE OF OUR SPEED LIMITS IN OUR VILLAGE. 

FOR INFORMATION - FOR DATA PROTECTION PURPOSES, REGISTRATION NUMBERS HAVE NOT BEEN PRINTED. 

 

Details for Session on 03-10-2018 at B2011 New Dover Road os Number 133 

 
TIME MPH MAKE DVLA VALID COLOUR 

SPEED 
LIMIT 

OFFENSE 

1 08:39 48 HONDA   BLACK   Letter Sent MO2  

2 08:39 47 PEUGEOT  
 

BLACK  
 

1st Record Observed  
 

3 08:40 53 RENAULT  
 

BLACK  
 

1st Record Observed  
 

4 08:47 48 PEUGEOT  
 

SILVER  
 

1st Record Observed  
 

5 08:48 48 AUDI  
 

BLACK  
 

1st Record Observed  
 

6 08:51 51 MERCEDES  
 

SILVER  
 

1st Record Observed  
 

7 08:59 56 NISSAN  
 

GREY  
 

1st Record Observed  
 

8 09:06 47 NISSAN  
 

BLACK  
 

1st Record Observed  
 

 
Details for Session on 09-10-2018 at Capel Street in drive to Number 69 

 TIME MPH MAKE DVLA VALID COLOUR 
SPEED 
LIMIT 

OFFENSE 

1 08:07 26 FORD  
 

GREY  
 

1st Record Observed  
  

2 08:11 26 NISSAN  
 

SILVER  
 

1st Record Observed  
  

3 08:12 27 SUZUKI  
 

BLACK  
 

1st Record Observed  
  

4 08:12 33 VOLKSWAGEN  
 

GREEN  
 

Letter Sent FO1  
NO TAX   

5 08:19 26 HONDA  
 

GREY  
 

1st Record Observed  
  

6 08:20 32 FORD  
 

BLACK  
 

Letter Sent FO1  
  

7 08:22 29 VAUXHALL  
 

SILVER  
 

1st Record Observed  
  

8 08:25 25 SAAB  
 

GREY  
 

1st Record Observed  
  

9 08:27 26 VAUXHALL  
 

SILVER  
 

1st Record Observed  
  

10 08:29 25 VOLKSWAGEN  
 

GREY  
 

1st Record Observed  
  

11 08:30 35 PEUGEOT  
 

GREY  
 

Letter Sent FO1  
  

12 08:30 26 PEUGEOT  
 

WHITE  
 

1st Record Observed  
  

13 08:31 29 FORD  
 

WHITE  
 

1st Record Observed  
  

14 08:32 25 FORD  
 

BLACK  
 

1st Record Observed  
  

15 08:34 27 FORD  
 

GREY  
 

1st Record Observed  
  

16 08:40 29 VOLKSWAGEN  
 

GREY  
 

1st Record Observed  
  

17 08:45 29 FORD  
 

BLACK  
 

1st Record Observed  
  

18 08:46 25 FORD  
 

BLUE  
 

1st Record Observed  
  

 
Details for Session on 18-10-2018 at Capel Street in drive to Number 69 

1 08:00 27 FORD   BLUE   1st Record Observed  

2 08:01 26 BMW  
 

BLUE  
 

1st Record Observed  
 

3 08:01 26 TOYOTA  
 

BLACK  
 

1st Record Observed  
 

4 08:02 27 PEUGEOT  
 

RED  
 

1st Record Observed  
 

5 08:04 28 FORD  
 

BLUE  
 

1st Record Observed  
 

6 08:07 29 VOLKSWAGEN  
 

GREEN  
 

1st Record Observed  
 

7 08:11 27 SEAT  
 

BLUE  
 

1st Record Observed  
 

8 08:13 25 FORD  
 

RED  
 

1st Record Observed  
 

9 08:15 29 AUDI  
 

GREY  
 

1st Record Observed  
 

10 08:22 28 VAUXHALL  
 

SILVER  
 

Letter Sent MO2  
 

11 08:31 28 NISSAN  
 

RED  
 

1st Record Observed  
 

12 08:34 26 SKODA  
 

GREY  
 

1st Record Observed  
 

13 08:38 26 PEUGEOT  
 

BLACK  
 

1st Record Observed  
 

14 08:39 27 VOLVO  
 

RED  
 

1st Record Observed  
 

15 08:52 25 KIA  
 

WHITE  
 

1st Record Observed  
 

16 08:54 27 VOLKSWAGEN  
 

BLACK  
 

1st Record Observed  
 

17 08:56 25 BMW  
 

GREY  
 

1st Record Observed  
 

18 08:58 28 LAND ROVER  
 

GREY  
 

1st Record Observed  
 

19 09:00 27 NISSAN  
 

WHITE  
 

1st Record Observed  
 

 

TOTAL - 45 VEHICLES REPORTED TO KENT POLICE 

https://www.communityspeedwatch.org/
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USEFUL CONTACTS INCLUDING  

ACTIVITIES & CLUBS  

CONTACT NAMES TELEPHONE  

NUMBER 

Police Community Safety Officers 
Ian Fox 

Tom Daley 

ian.fox@kent.pnn.police.uk 

tom.daley@kent.pnn.police.uk 

Community Warden 
Email: andrew.hawkins@kent.gov.uk 

Andrew Hawkins 07811271303 

Parish Council Chair Keith Pilcher 01303 254731 

Parish Council Clerk Maureen Leppard 01303 259564 

Village Hall Webmaster Sally Cook 253838 / 07730475838 

Village Hall Chairman & 

Maintenance 

Brian Wilson 627172/07916258684 

Village Hall Committee Vice Chair   

Village Hall Committee Secretary Sally Cook 253838 / 07730475838 

Village Hall Committee Lettings  

fredandsueleaning@yahoo.co.uk 

Sue Leaning 

(email preferred) 07939 095880 

Village Hall Farmers’ Market  Debbie Ovenden 07427 626754 

Village Hall Committee Trustee Derek Jeffrey 01303 259842 

Village Hall Committee Trustee Cherry Leppard 01303 255114 

Village Hall Committee Trustee Mike Stone 01303 211480 

Village Hall Committee Trustee Roy Mann 07725943261 

Village Hall Committee Trustee Ruby Cook 01303 255569 

Village Hall 100+ Club Jenny Carter 01303 250928 

Bridge Club Bob Jones 01233 756362 

Brownies Sandra Sharpe 07818551806 

Capel Baptist Church Pam and Tony Barr 01303 489006 

Capel Cares Janet Milliken 01303 257003 

Capel Ramblers Bob Mothersele 01303 250931 

Divas Dance Rebecca Uden 01303 893650 

Fit Friends – Pilates Pam Vivien 01303 244322 

Gardeners Association Brian Castle 01303 259105 

Household Bill Savers Phil & Karoline Taylor 01303 246887 

Judo Colin Carrott 
01303 211594 

07917131571 

Playgroup Alison Cloake 07977 838609 

Remote Control Car Club Derek Jeffrey 01303 259842 

Short Mat Bowls Ros Chandler 01303 255862 

St Radigunds Church Rev Brian Williams 01303 243784 

St Radigunds Church Hall Events John Oliver 01303 251403 

St Radigunds Church Hall Bookings Audrey Goaten 01303 244735 

St Radigunds Players and Choir Jerry Spillett 01303 242146 

Tai Chi Anna 01304 205405 

Twinning Association Jerry Spillett 01303 242146 

Welcome to Village Letter Debbie Catling 01303 251525 

WI  Jayne Stone 01303 211480 

Youth Club Simon Withey 07860803767 

Any alterations or additions to this 

list, notify: Maureen Leppard 

(Editor) Tel: 01303 259564 or Email: 

clerkcapellefernepc@btinternet.com 

 

 

 
Recycling/Waste Collection Dates:  

 Food Waste, Rubbish & Green Waste 

Fridays, 12th and 26th October 
 

Food Waste & Recycling –  

Fridays, 5th and 19th October 

Recycling/Waste Collection Dates:    

  
Food Waste, Rubbish (Grey lid) 

& Green Waste 

Fridays, 9th and 23rd November 
 

 

Food Waste & Recycling (Blue lid)  

Fridays, 2nd, 16th and  

30th November 

 
Andrew the Kent County Council Community Warden 

for Capel-le-Ferne and Hawkinge,  

has now completed a crime prevention survey 

course. Therefore, if any residents would like 

"Crime Prevention Advice and a Survey" on their 

property, free of charge, please contact him by 

phone or email. Tel: 07811 271303.  

 Email: andrew.hawkins@kent.gov.uk 

 

mailto:ian.fox@kent.pnn.police.uk
mailto:tom.daley@kent.pnn.police.uk
mailto:andrew.hawkins@kent.gov.uk
mailto:clerkcapellefernepc@btinternet.com
mailto:andrew.hawkins@kent.gov.uk
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CAPEL VEHICLE SERVICES 
All makes of cars serviced and repaired. 

MOT’s & repairs, mechanical and welding. 

Tyres, Exhausts, Batteries Supplied & Fitted 

Competitive rates.  No VAT. 

Friendly efficient service 

Call John Horne 01303 255894 
Local free collection and delivery available if required 

 

 

 

LOCKSMITHS 
Opening hours:   Mon-Fri, 9am – 6pm 

Saturday, 9.30am – 1.30pm 

No call out charge – 24 hours, 7 days 

All types of locks, open-supplied-fitted 

Boarding Service - Emergency Repairs. 

Key Cutting.  Domestic & Commercial.  

Shutters, Grilles, Bars, Safes.  

 01303 210057 / 07938599863 

 

 
 

Items for December 2018 issue to be with  

Maureen Leppard (Editor) at 39 Victoria Road, Capel-le-Ferne CT18 7LT,  

(Tel: 01303 259564) or Email: clerkcapellefernepc@btinternet.com 

by 6pm, Sunday, 18th November 2018.         NO JANUARY ISSUE 

PLEASE NOTE IT IS EDITOR’S DECISION ON FINAL CONTENT 

 

 

 

 

G B Haworth 
    

      Painter & Decorator 

      Interior & Exterior 

   Free Estimates Capel - 244206 

  
 

  
 

 

FITTING CREATIONS 

BLINDS – CURTAINS – SHUTTERS 

         
Friendly Family Business 

Local to you 
 

01303 894882       07506 144427 

www.fittingcreations.com 

info@fittingcreations.com 

 
 

 

 

Simpson Aerials   

Your local aerial installer 

We install, repair and tune all TV and Radio 

Aerials and Satellite, including Freeview, Freeview 

Plus, Freesat and Freesat plus. Est: 1988 

 

 

Call Peter on 

07971807150 

 

 

 

mailto:clerkcapellefernepc@btinternet.com
http://www.fittingcreations.com/
mailto:info@fittingcreations.com

